MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25th FEBRUARY  AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor H Harding
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms J McMath, Senior Planning Officer and colleague

Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

08/05:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, C McShane and D McAllister.
Chairman’s Business

Councillor Hartin stated that there was to be a meeting in two weeks time regarding the proposed closure of the X-Ray Department at Dalriada Hospital and asked that a letter be sent in support of the retention of this service.

Councillors Harding and Blaney agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Board to support the retention of the X-Ray Department at Dalriada Hospital.
Condolences

Councillor Harding passed her condolences to all families who had been recently bereaved in the area.
08/05:02

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH JANUARY 2008 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 28th January 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th January 2008 be adopted.”

08/05:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH JANUARY 2008

Comments made by Councillor McConaghy in relation to the Chapel in Bushmills


Councillor P McShane referred to remarks made by Councillor McConaghy in relation to grafitti attacks in the Bushmills area.  He informed members that he welcomed the condemnation of these attacks from the Unionist parties but that Councillor McConaghy had made comments in relation to press releases which were not appropriate.  ’


Councillor McConaghy stated that he stood by these comments and stated that a more diplomatic approach to these press releases may help.  He stated that the immediate replacement and removal of graffiti along with press releases to congratulate Roads Service on this was like a red rag to a bull.
Councillors Harding and Blaney expressed their agreement with Councillor McConaghy.

Regional Event – Who is my Neighbour?


Councillor Harding stated that she had attended a regional event entitled ‘Who is my Neighbour?’ and informed members that it had been very interesting.


She stated that issues had been explored such as history of names, consideration of ‘isms’ and discrimination.  She informed members that she had enjoyed this event and hoped to report more fully.
08/05:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Harding welcomed Ms McMath, Senior Planning Officer and Ms Donaghy to the meeting.

E/2005/0498/F  Mr McHenry, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land between 23 and 39 Mill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 4 No. detached dwellings and 8 No. town houses.

The Senior Planning Officer (SPO) stated that there had been seventeen letters of representation and five petitions of objection and outlined reasons given.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the SPO stated that four dwellings would access into Glentaisie and that the road was considered wide enough to deal with this additional usage.

Councillor Newcombe stated that on Mill Street this development would also cause problems.  He informed members that the Bunscoil would be stuck in the middle of 8 houses.  He stated that there would be an allowance of 1 ½ vehicles per house and with 12 houses on the road would not be able to deal with the additional traffic.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe the SPO stated that NIE had been contacted and that they were satisfied that the right of way had been maintained.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the SPO stated that in relation to the objections received, the site was within the settlement limit and that the issues raised had been copied to Roads Service and approved by them.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0606/O  Christian Family Centre (NI) Ltd, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land opposite 21 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for housing development.

The Senior Planning Officer (SPO) stated that there had been one letter of representation and outlined reasons given.

In reply to Councillor McMullans queries, the SPO stated that this would be a range of terraced dwellings with a frontage onto the Carrowreagh Road with semi-detached and detached dwellings within.  She stated that if this application was approved a reserved matters or full application would then be lodged with further details.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this application should be welcomed as the area was crying out for social housing.

Councillor Graham stated that this group did a great job in a Christian way and helped to solve problems.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,


“That Council accept the Planning Service’s recommendation for approval.”

E/2006/0398/O  Mr J O’Kane, 115 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Location, 50 Meters south of 87 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, prominence and lack of integration.

After discussion, Councillor McDonnell stated that having spoken to the agent and applicant they had decided that the application would go to appeal.

E/2007/0055/O  NIHE, Twickenham House, Mount Street, Ballymena, BT43 6BP.  Location, site between 12-18 Ramoan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for 7 no dwellings.

The SPO stated that there had been one letter of representation and outlined reasons given.

E/2007/0057/F  Mr N Lappin, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 14 Atlantic Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed house extension and alteration including raising of roof height to provide first floor accommodation.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0104/O  Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, adjacent to no 12 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for 8 no. 3 storey townhouses with two bedrooms and garages.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment and inadequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Fairhill Street.

After discussion, Councillor Harding asked that this application be deferred for one month to provide further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0115/F  Castle Orchard Development Ltd, 54 Moycraig Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills, BT57 8TB.  Location, lands at 38 and 46 Colman Avenue, Liscolman.  Proposed development of 3 no. blocks of 3 two storey dwellings giving a total of 9 dwellings with car parking.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment and unsatisfactory access arrangements.
After discussion, Councillor Graham requested that an Office Meeting be held under criteria five.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0135/O  Mr A Curry and Mr P McCurdy, McCuaig’s Bar, Rathlin Island, BT54 6RT.  Location, site adjacent to and immediately south of McCuiag’s Bar and between Church Bay and Bayview Road, Rathlin Island.

The SPO stated that there had been three letters of representation and outlined reasons given.

She stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment, unacceptable impact on archaeology and unsatisfactory access and road layout.

After discussion, Councillor Blaney asked that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.
This was agreed.

E/2007/0161/RM  Mr D Kane, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 50 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0266/RM  Ms D Leader & Pete Cronin, C/O Diamond and Hughes Architecture, 77 Main Street, Maghera, BT46 5AB.  Location, land approximately 80m south of 28 Gracehill Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and detached garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0268/F  Mr S Sweeney, 6 Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, junction of Whitepark Road and Castlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Proposed amendment of previously approved residential development – E/2004/0507/F, change to unit three of block D (extra half storey to allow additional bedroom above bedroom 1/family room, additional dormer & velux)

The SPO stated that there had been one letter of representation which had been withdrawn.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the SPO stated that the number in the block had not changed but that an extra bedroom had been added.

Councillor Graham stated that in 2000/2001 a maximum of two houses were permitted on this site and questioned why there was permission now for nineteen.

The SPO stated that she could not give a reason for this and informed members that this was a minor amendment to an approved application.

After further discussion, Councillor Graham requested that an explanation of this be brought to the next Council meeting where Planning was being discussed.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0278/F  Mr D O’Donovan, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land to rear of 45 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of two and half storey apartment building containing 6 apartments.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment, being contrary to JMS and DNAP policies in being premature to Plan policy HOU3, unacceptable design in conservation area and unacceptable parking and servicing arrangements.

After discussion, Councillor Harding requested an Office Meeting under criteria five.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0281/F  Mr L Donnelly, Portcampley, 8 Harbour Road, Ballintoy, BT54 6NA.  Proposed demolition of 2 existing outbuildings (approved for self-catering units) and replaced with 2 new self-catering homes for letting purposes only.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need and special tourist need or exceptional benefit to the tourist industry not demonstrated.

Councillor P McShane stated that permission had already been granted for the out buildings to be made into self catering accommodation and informed members that there had therefore to be a case of need.

The SPO stated that this was a new application for demolition and a new build.  She stated that current policy under dNAP excluded new build of tourist accommodation.  

In reply to Councillor P McShane, Ms McMath stated that she believed that the permission was still live on the previous application.

Councillor Newcombe stated that the other holiday facilities in area were oversubscribed and people were having to leave the area.  He stated that this was surely a case of need.
Councillor Harding stated that it was very difficult to understand why tourist accommodation was being turned down.

After discussion, Councillor Blaney requested that the application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0290/F  Mr G McKillop, 294 Moyarget Road, Ballymoney.  Location, 294 Moyarget Road, Ballymoney.  Proposed two storey rear extension to dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor Graham stated that he wished to thank the planners for this approval.

E/2007/0304/RM  Mr Hunter Kane & Son, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, site No. 2 adjacent to 59 Ballinlea Lower, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of new dwelling.

E/2007/0316/O  Mr B Colgan, 10 McAuley Park, Ballycastle.  Location, 10m NW of 122 Whitepark Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed single dwelling.

The Senior Planning Officer (SPO) stated that there had been two letters of representation and outlined reasons given.

There were no objections to the above two applications and these were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0322/F  Mr & Mrs B Kearney, C/O 25 Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Location, 25 Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed alterations of extension to rear of existing building.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Policy EXT 1 of Draft Addendum to Planning Policy Statement 7 in that the development would, if permitted, harm the amenity of the adjoining residents by reason of its overbearing impact, overlooking and consequent lack of privacy.

After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.
This was agreed.

E/2007/0330/F  Mr R McAuley, C/O MI Architects, Rathgael Chambers, 10 The Diamond, Coleraine.  Location, 46 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Proposed replacement dwelling and detached garage.

E/2007/0342/O  Mr P Murray, 14 Cairnshill Road, Belfast, BT8 6GG.  Location, 55 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing substandard dwelling and construction of new dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0353/O  Mr J Blaney, 9 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Location, land approximately 75m east of 9 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for guest house accommodation with garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to special tourist need or exceptional benefit to the tourist industry not demonstrated, prominence and lack of integration, unsatisfactory access arrangements, erosion of rural character, ribbon development, contrary to JMS and dNAP plan process, premature and insufficient case of need.
After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0359/F  Mr M McKillop, 85 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Location, 85 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed retention of re-located previously approved poultry house Ref: E/2006/0080/F and proposed new poultry house.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0366/O  Mr N Blaney, 9 Cloughs Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SP.  Location, land approximately 230m to the east of 9 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for self-catering accommodation with garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, special tourist need or exceptional benefit to the tourist industry not demonstrated, erosion of rural character, contrary to JMS and dNAP plan process, premature and lack of integration.

After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Mr Clarke from the Tourist Board had made comment that the area was short on bed space so he failed to understand how in cases such as this the planners could give insufficient case of need as a reason for refusal.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that there were no guidelines for applicants to work towards to meet these standards.  He suggested that Council could refuse to accept decisions such as these and refer them back to the Planning Service.

In reply to Councillors queries, the Clerk reminded members that he had written to the Planning Service on two occasions and was informed that there was currently no criteria for applicants to follow to prove need to the tourist industry.
Ms McMath stated that with the previous two refusals on the schedule there had been no information provided at all in support of need to the tourist industry.  She informed members that it would be highly irregular to send applications back to the Planning Service and stated that it would be likely that a refusal would be issued.  She informed members that the onus was on the applicant to provide evidence of a case of need.

Councillor Harding stated that this application should be deferred for one month to allow for further information relating to need to the tourist industry to be provided.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0371/O  Envision Developments, C/O Vision Design, 5b Rainey Street, Magherafelt.  Location, 3 Coleraine Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed apartment development.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn on 19th February 2008.

E/2007/0379/F  Mr R H Kerr, 8 Isle Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills, BT57 8TD.  Location, 8 Isle Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills.  Proposed one cattle shed with underground slurry storage tank.

E/2007/0395/F  Mr J O’Kane, 91 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Location, 91 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0399/F  Mr & Mrs A McCarry, 3 Altananam Park, Ballycastle.  Location, 3 Altananam Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed 2 storey rear extension.

E/2007/0401/F  Mr O Rawe, C/O Seamus Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, 11 Fairhead Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed alterations to front porch & 2 storey rear extension.

E/2007/0402/F  Mr P Wylie, C/O T J McDowell, 25A Dowgry Road, Clough, Ballymena, BT44 9SB.  Location, lands opposite 115 Castlecatt Road, Ballymoney.  Proposed change of condition 3 of outline permission E/2004/0396 to allow 2 storey dwelling.

E/2007/0417/F  Ms J Walsh, 58 Clare Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6LQ.  Location, 58 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from garage to en-suite bedroom.

E/2007/0427/F  Old Bushmills Distillery, C/O Robinson & Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney.  Location, Old Bushmills Distillery. Proposed office refurbishment.

E/2007/0427/F  Old Bushmills Distillery, C/O Robinson & Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney.  Location, Old Bushmills Distillery. Proposed alteration of existing building by constructing 2 new windows in end wall and raising head of existing doorway.
There were no objections to the above eight applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0431/F  Mr & Mrs O Devlin, C/O 2020 Chartered Architects, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 160m east of Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 1 ½ storey dwelling and detached double garage for residential purpose (non-compliance with condition 04 and superceding outline approval E/2006/0110/O) for farm worker.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration and unacceptable design.

Councillor McCambridge requested an office meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the application for one month to allow for further information.

E/2007/0432/LB  Ulster Bank Ireland Ltd, Ulster Bank Group Centre, Georges Quay, Dublin 2.  Location, Ulster Bank, 20 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed new internal partitions, replacement of counters and refurbishment to the ground floor.  New partitions and refurbishment to the first floor.

E/2007/0433/RM  Mr D Murphy, 29 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Location, 15m north east of 29 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0443/F Mr & Mrs I McCook, C/O Moore Design, Market Court, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location, 85 Ballykenver Road, Arnoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling and ancillary buildings.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY, PPS14.

Councillor Harding requested an Office Meeting to provide further information.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month.

E/2007/0449/F  Mr & Mrs A McAllister, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and erection of 4 self contained apartments.

E/2007/0450/DCA  Mr & Mrs A McAllister, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of 2 storey detached dwelling and replacement with 4 self contained apartments.
Ms McMath stated that these applications were recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design in a conservation area, failure to provide a quality residential environment, unsatisfactory access arrangements and unacceptable demolition in a conservation area.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was no consistency with the Planning Service and informed members that there had been several demolitions in Cushendall.  He requested an Office Meeting to provide further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0455/O  Mr W McBride, 15 Ballynagard Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PW.  Location, adjacent to 13 Ballynagard Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration, erosion of rural character and ribbon development.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the SPO stated that an Office Meeting could not be permitted but that the application could be deferred until the outcome of the review on PPS14 or for one month.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month to allow the applicant to contact the planning service.
E/2007/0457/F  Mr McKinley, 119a Glenravel Road, Martinstown, Co Antrim, BT43 6QL.  Location, 152 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 2 storey rear extension.

E/2007/0459/F  Mr & Mrs D Butler, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 -67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, land adjacent to 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed conversion of existing barn to dwelling (renewal of current approval ref: E/2002/0352/F)

E/2007/0472/F  Mrs M Morgan, 10 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 10 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension and alterations to existing dwelling to provide disabled facilities.

E/2007/0486/F  Mr & Mrs S McAuley, 39 Feigh Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SR.  Location, 39 Feigh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed Gable extension for sun room.

E/2008/0010  Mr & Mrs Sharpe, 37 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Location, 37 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed single storey rear extension to dwelling.

E/2008/0014/F  NIE, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3BH.  Location, 400m north of 17 Stroan Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of 11kv overhead supply.

There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications

E/2004/0064/O  Mr J McNeill, 10 Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 75m south of Drumavoley Grange, Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site of housing development (5 No. dwellings) – (Re-advertise – amended plans received)
E/2004/0190/F  Mr B Christie, 33 Castlenagree Road, Bushmills.  Location, Carn Kirk (land opposite 228 Whitepark Road), Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of existing non-listed vernacular building to a residential unit.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0004/F  Mr J McNeill, Sheskburn Garage, 1 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land approximately 60m west of Sheskburn Garage, Ballycastle.  Proposed secure store for new cars and additional secure parking area providing approximately 16 cars covered and 21 cars uncovered.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate use within CPA, urban sprawl, potential flooding and impact on LLPA of dNAP.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal or appeal.

E/2005/0133/F  J J Black Haulage, C/O Diamond Hughes Architecture, 77 Main Street, Maghera, BT46 5AB.  Location, adjacent to 54 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retrospective permission for infill shed in existing storage yard for industrial purposes.

Councillor McCambridge declared an interest and left the meeting.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0432/F  Mr B Adams, C/O S W Atkinson, 18 Milltown Road, Ballymoney, BT53 6LF.  Location, 87b Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed amended position of dwelling previously approved (retrospective application)

E/2005/0615/O  Mr F McHenry, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, approximately 500m south of 30 Knockmore Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for new dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

E/2006/0334/F  McHenry Bros. Ireland Ltd, Moore Design, 63 New Row, Coleraine.  Location, off Leyland Road, Ballycastle – 70m NE of No. 98 Leyland Road.  Proposed 12 No. dwellings (4 No. semi-detached, 8 No. townhouses) and alterations to private streets determined roadway.

The SPO stated that the number of dwellings had been reduced from 12 to 9 and that there had been acceptable design alterations and was therefore recommending approval of this application.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0171/F  Budjet Travel, Unit 73, Hi Park Centre, High Street, Belfast, BT1 2JZ.  Location, 32 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed development of 18 holiday cottages.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to special tourist need or exceptional benefit to the tourist industry had not been demonstrated, contrary to CTY10 and CTY11 of DPP Statement 14, being unduly prominent and detrimental to the rural character of the countryside.
After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal or appeal.

E/2007/0202/F  Mr G Kane, 27 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AG.  Location, 4 Moyle Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 2 No. single storey dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2007/0307/O  Miss T Gettens, 10 Carneill Park, Waterfoot, BT44 0RH.  Location, 10 Carneill Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed site for 2 storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality rural environment and unacceptable car parking.

The SPO stated that this application was to be withdrawn.

E/2007/0309/F  Mr S Matthews, 87A Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, No. 20 Colman Avenue, Liscolman.  Proposed side and rear two storey extension.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Appeal Dates Notified

E/2006/0166/F  Mc Developments.  Location, Clare Park, Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of hotel comprising 15 bedrooms, restaurant, bar, function facilities and 23 apartments, 24 holiday chalets with associated access roads, parking and landscaping (amendment to previous approval E/1999/0383/F)
Written Representations.

After discussion, It was agreed that the Office Meetings would take place on 6th March 2008.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the SPO stated that in the case of Mr Smith of Whitepark Road an Office Meeting had been arranged but that no-one attended.
Councillor P McShane enquired about sewerage tanks present in Whitehall View and asked if neighbours would have been notified about these at the planning stage.

In reply, the SPO stated that it was not a statutory obligation and that these would have been in the newspaper under planning applications.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Head of Environmental Health (HEE) would look into the siting of sewerage/septic tanks at Whitehall view and report back to Council.

Councillor Harding thanked the representatives of Planning Service for their attendance.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

08/05:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Application for the Registration of a Society

The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that an application for the registration of a society had been received from Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club, c/o Mr M Colgan, 1 Gortamaddy Park, Ballycastle, and was recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be approved.

Proposed Naming of New Development
The HBC stated that an application had been received from McAlister Holdings Ltd, proposing the following names for their development off Ramoan Road, Ballycastle;

Othello Hall or Hollybrooke Hall.
He informed members that when considering the above proposal, Council should refer to its Street Naming and Postal Numbering Policy and stated that relevant excerpts had been circulated.
Councillor Harding stated that she could not see the relevance of the proposed names to Ballycastle and suggested that the developer come back to Council with more appropriate names.

Councillor Blaney stated that Novally or Glebe may be appropriate for the area.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the names of Othello Hall and Hollybrooke Hall would not be approved for a new housing development off Ramoan Road, Ballycastle and that the developer be contacted to put forward alternatives.  It was also agreed that the Policy and townland names of Glebe and Novally would be advised to the developer.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/05:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.
Eaga Partnership Update

The Head of Environmental Health (HEE) stated that in the time period July 2007 to January 2008 a further eighteen homes had received insulation measures and seven heating installations.  He informed members that this would bring the total worth of this scheme to Moyle to £706,000.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was to be welcomed.

Fuel Stamp Scheme

The HEE stated that a substantial number of NIHE properties in the Bushmills area were to be converted from solid-fuel to oil-fired heating.  He informed members that in order to ease the transition to pre-purchasing large volumes of fuel it was proposed to introduce a Fuel Stamp Savings Scheme to the area.

He stated that similar schemes operated in neighbouring Councils and St Vincent de Paul operated a scheme that covered Ballycastle and the Glens.  He stated that following discussions with St Vincent de Paul it was recommended that the Council Scheme was also introduced to Ballycastle.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he fully supported this scheme and informed members that with the high prices it was very difficult to gather money to purchase fuel.

After further discussion, it was agreed to introduce a Fuel Stamp scheme based in the Bushmills and Ballycastle areas.

Approval for Environmental Health Officers to Act as Agents of the NHSSB

The HEE stated that in February 2005 Council approved a memorandum of understanding with NHSSB relating to the Board authorizing EHOs.  He informed members that the purpose of this memorandum was to ensure that agreed and documented arrangements were in place to allow district council EHOs to act as agents for the Board in performing duties on their behalf.

The HEE stated that this would enable Moyle District Council staff to take action in public health situations, for example contact tracing in infectious disease outbreaks or the use of enforcement powers.

He therefore recommended that Charlotte Barr be permitted to be authorized by the NHSSB to act as its agent acting under the Director of Public Health.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Tobacco Control

The HEE stated that as described in the Environmental Health Plan for 2007/08 it was proposed to carry out test purchases in respect of under age tobacco sales.  He informed members that the purchases would be undertaken in March, using a nationally agreed protocol and that all staff involved had received child protection training.

He stated that the proprietors of premises selling tobacco had been advised of the Department’s proposals.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that this was an objectionable procedure.  He informed members that it was underhand and that children were being used to carry out an illegal activity.
Councillor Harding stated that she was not 100% in favour of this practice but that the staff involved had all had child protection training.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HEE stated that the children involved were related to members of staff.

Councillor Harding confirmed that this item for was information as Council had already agreed to this plan of action.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he objected very strongly to this practice.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”
In reply to Councillor Harding, the HEE stated that all dogs referred to in item one of the report were returned or re-homed.


08/05:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme 2007 – 2013 North East Group of Local Authorities

The Head of Development Services (HDS) stated that the new NI Rural Development Programme (RDP) would run from 2007 – 2013.  She informed members that the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development had approached Local Authorities in Northern Ireland to develop clusters, which would reflect geographical groups across the region.  She stated that these clusters would take responsibility for the delivery of the new RDP.  The HDS informed members that Moyle District Council was part of the Cluster, which included Ballymoney, Ballymena, Coleraine and Larne and stated that the grouping had been awarded animation funding to; facilitate the establishment of a Local Action Group (LAG), animate cluster area in terms of developing projects and  develop cluster based strategy.

The HDS stated that at this stage it was envisaged that there would be a two tier administrative structure to oversee the delivery of the Rural Development Programme.  She stated that governance responsibilities would lie with the Local Authorities and a Joint committee would be established to ensure strong accountability and transparency.  She informed members that a LAG would be formed with member representation to animate the area and develop a cluster strategy and that to adhere to the requirements of the Leader approach, axis 3 would be delivered by new LAG’s.  
The HDS stated that within this partnership the Councils would assume the role of “Financial Administration and Lead Actor” and in making their application potential LAG’s must acknowledge this role.

She stated that the Department of Rural Development had issued guidance for the selection of LAG’s and submission of funding bids and that the cluster was now at a stage where it was required to formally create a LAG for the cluster area.  The HDS outlined the Departmental Guidance for members attention.
The HDS outlined the proposed Structure for the North East and stated that Officers from each of the 5 Councils had discussed the potential structure of the North East LAG.  She stated that this allowed for two Council member representatives from each authority to sit on the LAG, and three Council members to sit on the Joint Committee.  An overall representation of 5 members from each Council to be involved in the delivery structure
After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,
Councillor O Black
Seconded by Councillor McDonnell

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Councillor McMullan
Seconded by Councillor Newcombe
Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Councillor Graham

Seconded by Councillor Harding
to sit on the Local Action Group for the Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme 2007-2013.
On a vote being taken, Councillor O Black received seven votes, Councillor McMullan received three votes and Councillor Graham received eight votes.

It was therefore agreed that Councillors O Black and Graham would be elected to sit on the Local Action Group.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That representative of the three remaining parties of Sinn Fein, DUP and Independents sit in the Joint Committee.”

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Councillor Hartin

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Councillor McDonnell proposed,

Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Councillor McMullan

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe

to sit on the Joint Committee for the Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme 2007-2013.

It was therefore agreed that Councillors Hartin, Blaney and McMullan would be elected to sit on the Joint Committee.

EU Programme For Peace And Reconciliation 2007-2013 Northern Ireland And The Border Region

The HDS stated that SEUPB had asked Councils to cluster together for the delivery of Peace 111. She informed members that at present we were liaising with Coleraine, Ballymoney, Ballymena, Larne and Limavady.

The HDS stated that a tender on behalf of the six Councils had been advertised for professional support to help design a strategy and action plan and to help with the development of a new partnership to meet the requirements of the SEUPB Peace 111 criteria. She informed members that to oversee this planning process it had been proposed that a steering group be established consisting of 2 elected members and 2 members of the LSP from each of the six Councils. 

After discussion,
Councillor Graham proposed,

Councillor Harding

Seconded by Councillor Hartin

Councillor Harding proposed,

Councillor Hartin

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Councillor O Black proposed,

Councillor McCambridge

Seconded by Councillor Blaney

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Councillor Newcombe

Seconded by Councillor P McShane

be nominated to sit on the Steering Committee to oversee the planning stages for establishing the Peace 111 partnership and developing a strategy and action plan.

On a vote being taken, Councillor Harding received six votes, Councillor Graham received six votes, Councillor McCambridge received four votes and Councillor Newcombe received three votes.

It was therefore agreed that Councillors Harding and Hartin would be elected to sit on the Steering Committee.
Request from - Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage 

The HDS stated that Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage Group had requested the use of the Coach Park, part of the field ( not the football pitch ) and the use of the public toilets at Dundarave on Saturday 15th March as they are holding a festival event. 

After discussion, this was agreed.

Groundworks – Hamill Terrace, Bushmills

The HDS stated that further to the discussion last month regarding the Hamill Terrace Project a meeting was held with the Landscape Architect from Groundworks and Bushmills and District Community Association to discuss the detail of the project and to find a way forward. 

She informed members that the Department of Social Development were funding phase one of the project and following the meeting, it had been adjusted to allow for this to be a stand-alone project. She stated that it would consist of demolishing the existing wall, creating a lay-bay for coaches to drop off and surround the area with new railings. 

The HDS stated that as Phase 1 was now ‘stand-alone’ this would allow the Council to delay the Phase 2 part of the project.   She informed members that Phase 2 aimed to give the car-park and green area a much needed face-lift and as this was Council property it would be possible to put this into the capital programme for 2009-2010. 

She stated that Phase 3 would follow-on and would most likely consist of a community arts project for which the Bushmills and District Community Association would seek alternative funding. 

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That, as recommended, Phase 1 work to Hamill Terrace, Bushmills funded by DSD and carried out by Groundworks be approved and that Phase 2 be prioritised for inclusion in the capital budget for 2009-2010.”

Proposals for Community ‘Pot’ of £40,000

The HDS stated that following on from the decision to create a ‘pot’ of £40,000 to deal with large requests from community groups, a draft proposal for administering the budget had been prepared and was attached at appendix  1 of the report. 

She informed members that there were several points which they may wish to give consideration to including Grant Amount, Assessment Criteria, Eligible Projects and Council owned property and proposed that an assessment panel be pulled together with one Councillor from each of the electoral areas and two officers in order to assess applications and make recommendations to Council. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that a forum the size of a full Council meeting may be more difficult than a representative from each party reporting back to Council.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That a working group be established to consider the criteria and to report back to Council on this matter.”

After discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed,


Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Councillor P McShane

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Councillor McIlroy

Seconded by Councillor Hartin

The HDS referred to point 1.6 of the report and suggested that these Councillors could also review and approve in principle Draft Guidelines for the Community Festivals Grant Programme.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors Blaney, P McShane, McIlroy, Harding and M Black would sit on a working group to discuss the proposals for the Community Pot of £40,000 and the Community Festivals Grant Programme.

INTERREG Sharing a Vision for Our Coastline  Project – Waterfoot

The HDS stated that the Community Services Officer, along with the consultant Arthur Acheson, continued to meet regularly with a group of residents in Waterfoot to progress the INTERREG Sharing a Vision for Our Coastline project. She informed members that Picnic tables had been ordered for Main Street car park and the group was also liaising with Roads Service with regard to replacing the street lighting along Main Street with heritage style lighting. She informed members that quotations were currently being sought from consultants to design and manufacture interpretative signage for the area that would complement signs already in place in the village.  

The HDS stated that an Evaluation Event was to be co-ordinated by East Border Region INTERREG Partnership, who were administering the project, in the form of a one-day Open Space Workshop and this would take place on Thursday 13th March in The Newcastle Centre in Newcastle, Co Down. She informed members that this would allow residents of Glenariff the opportunity to meet and share experiences with residents from the other coastal villages in Counties Antrim, Down and Louth that were participating in the project. 

She stated that two Councillors from the Glens area were invited to attend.  She informed members that the invitation letter and a one page summary of the participating projects was attached.
After discussion,
Councillor O Black proposed,


     that
Councillor McCambridge be
Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,
“be nominated to attend the Opens Space Workshop on 13th March in Newcastle”.

Councillor McMullan proposed,


    “that Councillor P McShane

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“be nominated to attend the Open Space Workshop on 13th March in Newcastle”.

Seeding Grant Application – Glens Social Club

The HDS stated that an application for a Seeding Grant had been received from the Glens Social Club. She stated that the group formed in September 2007 with the aim of promoting physical, social and mental activities for over 55’s in the Glens area through a luncheon club and various other events throughout the year.  She informed members that the group had applied for a grant towards the cost of Food & Hygiene Certificates for 2 volunteers, catering equipment and community transport costs.  This application was recommended for approval
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Seeding Grant application of £150 to the Glens Social Club.

Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Portrush Sea Cadets

The HDS stated that an application for a Voluntary Contributions grant had been received from Portrush Sea Cadets. She stated that activities included boating of all kinds, gaining RYA qualifications, life skills, communication and general knowledge, seamanship, marine engineering, navigation, windsurfing, offshore sailing, canoeing, stores and stewarding, and that up to 10 members of the organization were from the Moyle district.  The application was recommended for approval.
Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Counicllor Graham and resolved “That the Voluntary Contributions Grant of £100 to Portrush Sea Cadets be approved”.
Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – First Steps Parent & Toddler Group

The HDS stated that an application for a Voluntary Contributions grant had been received from First Steps Parent & Toddler Group.  She informed members that the group was set up to provide a social venue for parents and children from 0-4 years and was open to all sections of the community. The HDS informed members that the group had applied for a grant to purchase two playpens that could also double as room dividers in order to allow the group to separate areas of the hall to provide a safe space for babies to crawl and explore safely, and this was recommended for approval.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the Voluntary Contributions Grant of £100 to First Steps Parent and Toddler Group be approved.”

Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Glens Social Club

The HDS stated that an application for a Voluntary Contributions grant had been received from Glens Social Club.  She informed members that the aim of the group was to promote physical, social and mental activities for over 55’s in the Glens area through a luncheon club and various other events throughout the year. She informed members that the group had applied for a grant to contribute towards the cost of entertainment, venue hire and transport for the Tea Dance, and this was recommended for approval.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the Voluntary Contributions Grant of £100 to the Glens Social Club be approved.”

Twelfth of July 2006 Parade Review

The HDS stated that as requested at a previous Council Meeting, the ‘12th July 2006 Parade Review’ was attached for information.

Councillor P McShane stated that due to the sensitivity of this issue he would like to see a more open and full discussion through a meeting.  He stated that there were serious issues to discuss such as the level of support for parades in Ballycastle.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That a meeting be held to discuss the Twelfth of July 2006 Parade Review in further detail.”

Councillor Harding stated that the parades went well last year with very few problems.

Councillor P McShane stated that there had been complaints and that a lot of people were not happy with the situation. He stated that there was a right to march but also a right to live in peace.  He informed members that the Council was to be involved in helping residents come to terms with the rights of all.

Councillor Blaney stated that Councillors had been asked to attend a meeting where all were invited and views were aired.  He informed members that the trouble in the town had occurred due to the presence of the Silver Plains band and that this band was no longer permitted to parade in Ballycastle apart from the 12th of July as long as they displayed appropriate behaviour.
Councillor P McShane stated that the report document had been sent to the review body on parading as Moyle Council’s input.  He informed members that he had strong views on the content and stated that Council was pushing acceptance of parades in Ballycastle.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Councillor P McShane stated that only 33% of residents were in favour and that there had not been enough public consultation.

Councillor Harding stated that the meeting had been publicised in the press.

Councillor O Black agreed with these comments and informed members that Councillor McShane’s party had not been in agreement with the review in the first place.  She stated that she disagreed with the need for any further meetings.
Councillor McCambridge stated that a lot of community work had been carried out prior to the last parade and informed members that the civic leadership should be working towards tolerance and good relations.

Councillor McMullan stated that Sinn Fein had been highly commended on the work carried out on the last parade.  He informed members that the party had not been totally against the review but it had been felt that Sinn Fein should be included in the report as well as representatives of the nationalist community such as the Ancient Order of Hibernians.  He stated that in future dialogues Sinn Fein would have to be involved.  He suggested that discussions needed to be held soon, before the next parade was due in 2011.
Councillor P McShane stated that good relations was about a shared future and shared space and enquired how a republican band would be tolerated in Bushmills.  He informed members that several of the bands at the 12th in 2006 carried paramilitary standards and that the sash had been sung.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Laven Orange Hall had been burnt.

After further discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed an amendment

Seconded by Councillor O Black,

“That any discussions on or work on the action plan with reference to the Twelfth of July 2006 Parade Review be conducted through the Good Relations Forum.”
On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were nine votes in favour and none against the amendment, which was carried.

Development LED Strategy and Action Plan workshop

The HDS stated that a date needed to be set for the Development LED Strategy and Action Plan workshop.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Development LED Strategy and Action Plan workshop would be held on Thursday 3rd April at 7:00pm.

Sister Cities Conference

The HDS stated that with reference to the Sister Cities conference which was discussed at an earlier meeting most other councils had not considered the £1000 underwriting but that Ballymoney Council had agreed to this.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HDS stated that the registration fee for the conference was £219 - £270.  She informed members that the fee increased the longer it took to book.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this stage.

After further discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Council would not set aside £1000 to underwrite the Sister Cities conference.”
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
08/05:08

NOMINATION OF INDEPENDENT MEMBERS TO MOYLE DPP
It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Councillor Harding declared an interest and left the chamber.

Councillor McCambridge took the chair.

The Clerk referred to an email from Price Waterhouse Coopers outlining the results of the recruitment process and recommending that these persons now be formally nominated by the Council and the names forwarded to the Policing Board.

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the nomination of independent members to Moyle DPP be forwarded to the Policing Board.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
08/05:09
CUSHENDALL FIRE STATION
(Requested by Councillor M Black)

Councillor O Black stated that in Councillor M Black’s absence she would discuss this matter.

Councillor O Black stated that there had been contact with the Fire Authority and that there had been indications that Cushendall Fire Station was set to be replaced in early spring.

She informed members that she would like a letter to be sent to the Fire Authority to support the urgent replacement of the Fire Station in Cushendall.

After discussion, this was agreed.

08/05:10
SALE OF PUBLIC TOILETS, BUSHMILLS
(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that a price of £43,500 had been achieved for the Bushmills toilets and that they would be sold to a Mr Ian Milne of Portadown.
Councillor McIlroy stated that as Gateway to the Giant’s Causeway he felt that Bushmills should retain these toilets.  He informed members that it would be very costly to gain ground and build again in future and that he felt that this was the wrong decision.

Councillor McConaghy disagreed with these comments and stated that the toilets should be sold.  He informed members that the toilets were 150 yards away from the other facilities and that a lot of money would need to be spent to bring these up to the standard required.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That Council accept the offer of £43,500 for the sale of the former Woodvale Toilets in Bushmills.”

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour of the proposal and three votes against the proposal which was carried.
08/05:11
POLICY TO COMMEMORATE STAFF SERVICE

(requested by Councillor Harding)


This item was removed from the agenda.
08/05:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Deloitte, Consultation event considering the case for an independent commissioner for older people in Northern Ireland. To be held on Friday 29th February at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown, Friday 7th March at City Hotel, L’derry and Thursday 13th March at Grosvenor House, Belfast
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

BMF Business Services, Meeting Northern Ireland’s Housing Needs. To be held on Wednesday 5th March 2008 at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region, Spring Conference.  To be held on Friday 14th March 2008 at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown.  
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors McIlroy, Hartin, Blaney and McConaghy would be nominated to attend the National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region, Spring Conference.”

Local Authority Members Association Annual Spring Seminar 2008. To be held on 27th and 28th March 2008 at Knightsbrook Hotel, Trim.  
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
Chartered Institute of Northern Ireland, Spring Conference, Developer Contribution in Housing: Panacea or Pandoras’s Box. To be held on 9th April 2008 at Stormont Hotel, Belfast.  
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
Newry and Mourne Tourism Conference 2008. (Advance Notice)  To be held on 9th and 10th October 2008 at the Canal Court Hotel, Newry and Narrow Water Castle, Warrenpoint.

After discussion, it was agreed that notice of the Newry and Mourne Tourism Conference 2008, to be held on 9th and 10th October 2008 at the Canal Court Hotel, Newry and Narrow Water Castle, Warrenpoint, would be brought back to Council at a later date.

POBAL, one day Conference. To be held on Friday 7th March 2008 at the Europa Hotel, Belfast.

After discussion,

Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Councillor C McShane would be nominated to attend the POBAL, one day conference.  To be held on Friday 7th March 2008 at the Europa Hotel, Belfast.”

Chambers Ireland, All Island Vision Conference.  To be held on Monday 31st March 2008 at the Cavan Crystal Hotel, Cavan.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

08/05:13 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

The Distillers Arms Limited – Application for Grant of a licence authorising the sale of intoxicating liquor by retail in a restaurant.

Moyle Supermarkets Limited – Application for final grant of a licence.

There were no objections to the above applications.

08/05:14
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

08/05:15
Correspondence
   Letter dated 16th January 2008 from the Planning Service regarding Bushmills Area       

   Conservation Signs

    Letter dated 29th January 2008 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust requesting        

   an opportunity to make presentation to Council on their work.

Letter dated 1st February 2008 from the Roads Service in reply to queries raised at the Council meeting of Monday 12th November 2007

Councillor McCambridge expressed concern over the sight distance on the approach to the Castle Street Crossing.  She informed members that it was difficult to see pedestrians especially when cars were parked close to the crossing.  She asked that a letter be sent to Roads Service to communicate these concerns.

Councillor Blaney asked that an enquiry be made into the provision of loading bays at Castle and Ann Street, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to Roads Service to express concern regarding visibility on the approach up Castle Street to the pedestrian crossing and to ask that parking be restricted beside the crossing.  It was also agreed to enquire when loading bays would be provided at Castle Street and Ann Street, Ballycastle.

CIE Awards

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to thank Councillor McConaghy for his attendance at the CIE Awards, Dublin.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillor McConaghy’s attendance at the CIE Awards in Dublin be an approved duty.”

Letter dated 7th February 2008 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding the Secretary of State’s Garden Party: 2008

After discussion, it was agreed that members would forward any suggestions for attendees for the Secretary of State’s Garden Party to the Clerk.

Letter dated 7th February 2008 from Ballymena Borough Council asking for Council support of a resolution passed with regard to a suggestion made by the Consultative Group on the past. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 8th February 2008 from the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development regarding the Consultation on the Implementation of Council Directive 2006/88/EC on Animal Health Requirements for Aquaculture Animals and Products thereof and the Prevention and Control of Certain Diseases in Aquatic Animals in Northern Ireland and inviting comments by 18th April 2008. 

    This letter was circulated for information.

    Letter dated 8th February 2008 from the Consumer Council regarding making public     

    services easier to access for all citizens. 

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 8th February 2008 from the North West Region, Cross Border Group regarding SWAMP North West Memorandum of Understanding
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 11th February 2008 from BUSH regarding Old Bushmills Library

After discussion, it was agreed that the request by BUSH, the British Legion and the Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum for use of the new premises at the old Bushmills Library would be deferred until the outcome of the current negotiations with the RTP.
   Letter dated 12th February 2008 from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive     

   regarding Corporate and Business Plans 2008-2011 Consultation. 

   This letter was circulated for information.

   Letter dated 12th February 2008 from the Department for Regional Development    

   regarding Council’s request for crash barriers at Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall
   This letter was circulated for information.

   Letter dated 12th February 2008 from Roads Service regarding Street Lights in  

   Ballintoy Village 

   This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 13th February 2008 from ESA regarding Employment and Support Allowance

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 14th February 2008 from Rathlin Development Community Association informing Council of success in securing funding from the Big Lottery for the old toilet block on Rathlin
Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to congratulate the Rathlin Community Association and thank Council for allowing the retention of these toilets.

Letter dated 14th February 2008 from Land and Property Services regarding the disposal of surplus land, Ramoan Centre, 11 Novally Road, Ballycastle

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 15th February 2008 from aha architects regarding planning reference E/2007/0322/F Mr & Mrs Brian Kearney at 25 Chapel Road, Cushendall

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 15th February 2008 from the University of Ulster regarding membership of the Court if the University

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 15th February 2008 from Coronation Power Ltd regarding scoping study for wind farm development at Moyarget (south west of Ballycastle)

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 15th February 2008 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in reply to Councils letter of 17th January 2008 regarding Braid Valley site in Ballymena

This letter was circulated for information.

Email dated 19th February 2008 from NILGA seeking comments regarding PPS14 Emerging Findings

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 19th February 2008 from the Department of the Environment regarding the major waste infrastructure required to comply with national and European legislation
This letter was circulated for information.
LAG Joint Committee

Councillor Blaney asked that Councillor McConaghy replace him in the LAG Joint Committee which had been raised and agreed during the development services report.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor McConaghy replace Councillor Blaney on the LAG Joint Committee.”
Use of Sheskburn Hall for Jack Horner/Mothergoose

Councillor Harding stated that an informal request had been received from Jack Horner/Mothergoose for use of the hall at Sheskburn on 25th April 2008.  She informed members that a written request for this would be sent in.

After discussion, it was agreed in principle that Jack Horner/Mothergoose would be permitted use of the hall at Sheskburn on 25th April 2008.
Theft of Parish Church Gates, Bushmills

Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished to condemn the theft of the Parish Church Gates at Bushmills.  He informed members that this had occurred on Thursday evening between 5-7 and that it had caused a lot of upset in the community.  He stated that he hoped these would be returned as they had been donated as a family memorial. 
Councillor Harding stated that she was sure that all would agree with these comments.

The meeting concluded at  10:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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25th February 2008

